

Sponsorship

This publication was produced in partnership with Finland's Ministry of Defense under the auspices of a project focused on Nordic security.



Finland and Sweden in NATO: Looking Beyond Madrid

NOVEMBER 2022

JOHN R. DENI

The Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security works to develop sustainable, nonpartisan strategies to address the most important security challenges facing the United States and the world. The Center honors General Brent Scowcroft's legacy of service and embodies his ethos of nonpartisan commitment to the cause of security, support for US leadership in cooperation with allies and partners, and dedication to the mentorship of the next generation of leaders.

The Scowcroft Center's Transatlantic Security Initiative brings together top policymakers, government and military officials, business leaders, and experts from Europe and North America to share insights, strengthen cooperation, and develop innovative approaches to the key challenges facing NATO and the transatlantic community

ISBN: 978-1-61977-255-7

Cover Photo: Finnish soldiers take part in a mechanized exercise in Kankaanpaa, Finland, on May 4, 2022. Photo by Heikki Saukkomaa/Lehtikuva via REUTERS.

This issue brief is written and published in accordance with the Atlantic Council Policy on Intellectual Independence. The author is solely responsible for its analysis and recommendations. The Atlantic Council and its donors do not determine, nor do they necessarily endorse or advocate for, any of this issue brief's conclusions.

Table of Contents

| Introduction | 1 |
|-------------------------------|----|
| Finnish and Swedish Strengths | 1 |
| Alliance Considerations | 5 |
| Defense Planning | 5 |
| Operational Planning | 6 |
| Readiness | 8 |
| Conclusion | 10 |
| Acknowledgements | 10 |
| About The Author | 11 |



A Finnish solider takes part in an exercise at in western Finland in May 2022. Photo by Maavoimat/EYEPRESS via REUTERS.

Introduction

Sweden and Finland have just cleared a big hurdle on their path to NATO membership with the US Senate's overwhelming vote to welcome them into the Alliance. While several other allies need to ratify the expansion, Finnish and Swedish membership in NATO is not a question of whether but when. Even though some analysts have posited that these two countries—especially Finland, which has an 830-mile border with Russia—bring disqualifying liabilities,¹ most Alliance leaders, NATO-watchers, and European security experts argue these newest aspirants will strengthen the Alliance. This is especially so in terms of military capabilities and capacity, but also in terms of strategic culture and geostrategic outlook.

Nonetheless, in the days, weeks, and months after Finland and Sweden officially become members, there is an array

of subsequent questions that these two aspirants, other allies, and NATO as an organization will need to consider—and ultimately answer. After examining the key strengths that Finland and Sweden are likely to bring into NATO, this issue brief will consider several of these critical topics. These include defense planning, operational planning, and readiness concerns.

Finnish and Swedish Strengths

At roughly 131,000 square miles, Finland is one of Europe's largest countries by area, yet, with just 5.5 million inhabitants, it is just the twenty-third largest by population on the continent. Together, these two datapoints indicate Finland's population density is very low—just forty-two people per square mile.² Defending such a large landmass with such a small population has never been easy for Finland, and the country has in fact only been independent since 1917,

¹ Emma Ashford. "NATO Should Think Twice Before Accepting Finland and Sweden," Military.com, June 2, 2022, https://www.military.com/daily-news/opinions/2022/06/02/nato-should-think-twice-accepting-finland-and-sweden.html.

² By comparison, US population density is roughly ninety-four people per square mile, while Germany's is 607 people per square mile.

when it finally broke free of the crumbling Russian empire. Achieving and maintaining independence has meant that Finland relies on a small active-duty force—today numbering about 30,000 troops—backed up by a massive reserve of citizen-soldiers.³ When fully mobilized, Finland can field a force of 280,000 personnel.⁴

The largest of Finland's military services, the army, is comprised of about 22,000 active-duty troops. The Finnish army fields about a brigade's worth of the advanced German-built *Leopard 2A* main battle tank, one of the best in the world and arguably better than the American *M1A2 Abrams*, the British *Challenger 2*, and the French *Leclerc* in terms of protection, firepower, and mobility. Finland's army also has one of the strongest artillery forces in Europe, including the South Korean-built 155mm K9 self-propelled armored howitzers, one of the best in the world.

The Finnish navy is substantially smaller than the army, comprised of roughly 4,700 personnel⁸ and consisting primarily of smaller patrol and coastal surface combatants, mine warfare ships, amphibious landing craft, and logistic/support vessels. Recent upgrades⁹ to its *Hamina*-class missile boats will improve Finland's ability to monitor and counter threats from the air, on the surface, and underwater. And although its Squadron 2020 procurement program¹⁰ has recently experienced delays,¹¹ the Finnish navy will eventually replace seven older platforms—specifically a single *Pohjanmaa* minelayer, two *Hameenmaa* minelay-



The Finnish Army has been operating Leopard tanks since 2003 (photo: Ministry of Defense of Finland).

ers, and four *Rauma* missile boats—with four new multi-role corvette-sized surface combatants with ice breaking and mine warfare capabilities.

The Finnish air force is the smallest of the services at just over 3,000 active duty personnel,¹² yet it may soon become the most technologically advanced of the three. In late 2021, Finland announced¹³ its intent to purchase sixty-four US-built F-35A fifth-generation fighters, joining nine other European members of NATO that will ultimately fly the radar-evading jet and allowing Finland to maintain a high degree of interoperability.¹⁴ When Finland begins to take possession of the F-35s by 2026, it will also begin to

Reputable sources differ somewhat on the exact size of national military forces. For Finland, figures used in this policy brief come directly from publicly accessible Finnish defense ministry websites. For Sweden, the armed forces website features gross personnel numbers – personnel by military service are taken from *The 2022 Military Balance* (IISS, 2022).

^{4 &}quot;In the reserve," Intti.fi, accessed July 1, 2022, https://intti.fi/en/in-the-reserve. In contrast, and according to The Military Balance 2022, Norway has an active-duty force of just over 25,000 personnel and a reserve force of 40,000, while Denmark has an active-duty force of just over 15,000 and a reserve force of roughly 44,000.

^{5 &}quot;About us: Army," Maavoimat The Finnish Army, accessed July 1, 2022, https://maavoimat.fi/en/web/maavoimat/about-us.

^{6 &}quot;Leopard 2A6 Main battle tank," Military Today, accessed July 1, 2022, https://www.military-today.com/tanks/leopard_2a6.htm.

^{7 &}quot;Self-propelled Howitzer K9 Thunder—from Research to Procurement Programme," Maavoimat The Finnish Army, accessed July 1, 2022, https://maavoimat.fi/en/self-propelled-howitzer-k9-thunder.

^{8 &}quot;Welcome to the Finnish Navy," Merivoimat The Finnish Navy, accessed July 1, 2022, https://merivoimat.fi/en/web/merivoimat/in-service-with-us.

^{9 &}quot;Finnish Navy Completes Upgrade of 4th and final Hamina-Class FAC," Naval News, May 6, 2022, https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2022/05/finnish-navy-completes-upgrade-of-4th-and-final-hamina-class-fac/.

^{10 &}quot;Squadron 2020 replaces the vessels the Navy will decommission," The Finnish Defence Forces, accessed July 1, 2022, https://puolustusvoimat.fi/en/squadron-2020.

¹¹ Nathan Gain, "New Delays for Finland's Squadron 2020 Pohjanmaa Corvette Program," Naval News, November 04, 2021, https://www.navalnews.com/navalnews/2021/11/new-delays-for-finland-squadron-2020-pohjanmaa-corvette-program/.

^{12 &}quot;Air Force is Backbone of Finland's Air Defence," Ilmavoimat The Finnish Air Force, accessed July 1, 2022, https://ilmavoimat.fi/en/about-us.

John A. Tirpak, "Finland Formalizes Deal for 64 Block 4 F-35s," Air Force Magazine, February 11, 2022, https://www.airforcemag.com/finland-formalizes-deal-for-64-block-4-f-35s/.

¹⁴ Those nine members of NATO are Belgium, Denmark, Germany, Greece, Italy, Norway, the Netherlands, Poland, and the United Kingdom.



A SwedishJAS 39 Gripen E jet fighter flies over the Baltic Sea on May 11, 2022. Photo by TT News Agency/Henrik Montgomery via REUTERS.

phase out its current fleet of sixty-two F-18s, which it has flown since the mid-1990s.¹⁵

The decision to purchase F-35s will raise Finland's defense spending above 2 percent of gross domestic product (GDP), which is NATO's agreed threshold for defense investment. Additional funding allocations¹⁶—decided in the wake of Russia's invasion—will increase this percentage still further over the next several years. Much of this funding will benefit Finland's advanced but highly specialized defense industry. Several of its firms are world leaders in areas such as armored wheeled vehicles, turreted mortar systems, certain C4ISR/C5 systems, and logistical solutions.¹⁷

Similarly, Sweden maintains a relatively small but capable and advanced military force, supported by its large, sophisticated defense industry¹⁸ and by its exceptional intelligence services,¹⁹ which have a long history of cooperation with the United States and other key Western partners. Since the early 2010s, Sweden has been rolling back downsizing decisions made in the aftermath of the Soviet Union's collapse that affected nearly every service and capability.²⁰ Nonetheless, like many Western professional militaries, Swedish armed forces struggle to compete with more lucrative salaries offered in the private sector.²¹ As a result, its active-duty force remains somewhat small at just 14,600 troops.²² Conscription, which was only reinstated in 2018,

¹⁵ Barbara Crossette, "Finland in \$3 Billion Deal for 64 McDonnell Douglas Combat Jets," The New York Times, May 8, 1964, https://www.nytimes.com/1992/05/08/world/finland-in-3-billion-deal-for-64-mcdonnell-douglas-combat-jets.html.

¹⁶ Finland Boosts Defense Spending by 2B Euros Over Ukraine," The Defense Post, April 5, 2022, https://www.thedefensepost.com/2022/04/05/finland-boosts-defense-spending/.

^{17 &}quot;The Finnish Defence Industry—A Different Approach to Supporting Defence Capabilities," European Security & Defence, February 14, 2020, https://euro-sd.com/2020/02/articles/16189/the-finnish-defence-industry-a-different-approach-to-supporting-defence-capabilities/.

¹⁸ Martin Lundmark, "The Swedish Defence Industry," in The Economics of the Global Defence Industry, ed. Keith Hartley and Jean Belin (London: Taylor and Francis Group, 2019), p 22.

¹⁹ Hugh Eakin, "The Swedish Kings of Cyberwar," The New York Review of Books, January 19, 2017, https://www.rskb58.se/dokument/The_Swedish_Kings_of_Cyberwar.pdf

²⁰ Swedish intelligence services were a notable exception to the post-Cold War trend.

²¹ Carl-Johan Karlsson, "The Swedish Military Can't Retain Enough Troops, Here's Why," Task & Purpose, April 4, 2018, https://taskandpurpose.com/news/sweden-military-retention/.

²² This figure includes 2,950 logistics, intelligence, staff officers, and other active-duty military personnel. In addition to Sweden's full-time active-duty force, there are 20,100 part-time military personnel in the Home Guard as well as 4,400 non-commissioned officers and enlisted personnel serving part-time in the armed forces.

has resulted in a reserve force of just 10,000, a fraction of the 200,000 available during the Cold War.

Regardless, the Swedish military has an array of advanced capabilities. In the land domain, the 7,000-strong Swedish army fields the German-built *Leopard 2A* main battle tank, the US-built *Patriot* air defense system, and Sweden's own *CV90* infantry fighting vehicle. Beyond this, Sweden's land forces also have a wide range of capabilities including an airborne battalion; a chemical, biological, and nuclear defense company; two combat engineer battalions; and two artillery battalions. The last of these field the highly capable, self-propelled *Archer* 155mm artillery system, judged by some as one of the best in the world.²³

The Swedish air force, consisting of about 2,700 troops, is anchored by nearly one-hundred multi-role (and Swedishbuilt) JAS 39 *Gripen* jets. Reflecting the necessity of potentially fighting alone in austere, cold weather conditions, the *Gripen* was built to require little maintenance and to be capable of short takeoff and landing. As a result, its cost per flight hour is a fraction of the F-35, for instance.²⁴

The Swedish navy is the smallest of the three services with roughly 2,100 personnel, but it operates some of the most advanced equipment in the world. The Swedish-built *Gotland*²⁵ diesel-electric submarine is the first non-nuclear-powered submarine to feature an air-independent propulsion system, extending its underwater endurance from a few days to weeks.²⁶ Nonetheless, the Swedish navy, like the Finnish navy, is generally not a blue-water one—

both countries' naval forces are structured and equipped to operate largely in the Baltic Sea. This reflects the obvious threat perceptions and related security priorities of both Stockholm and Helsinki. Given the enduring nature of the Russian threat in the region, Alliance membership is unlikely to result in changes in this regard.

Unlike Finland, Sweden has yet to cross the 2 percent threshold for defense spending. However, the government in Stockholm approved a 40 percent increase in the defense budget for the 2021–2025 period, bringing total spending from \$7.2 billion in 2022 to \$11 billion by 2025 and marking the largest defense spending increase in seventy years.²⁷ Sweden has also legislated an increase to its total mobilized end strength to 90,000 troops by 2025.²⁸ Since Russia's February 2022 invasion of Ukraine, Sweden's center-left government has pledged even more funding for defense and announced its intent to reach the 2 percent²⁹ target in the coming years, possibly as early as 2028.³⁰

Finally, both countries bring a keen understanding of and a long history of dealing with Russian rivalry and aggression. Given its historical claims to regional leadership, Sweden has been parrying Moscow for centuries.³¹ From the late fifteenth century through the early nineteenth, Sweden fought several wars against Russia.³² Although Sweden has been militarily nonaligned since then, it remained a rival of Russia in the Baltic region, including through the Cold War. Meanwhile, an independent Finland was born out of efforts to escape Russian domination in the early twentieth century.³³ Since then, Finland has fought two wars against

^{23 &}quot;The 10 most effective self propelled artillery," Army Technology, February 20, 2019, https://www.army-technology.com/analysis/featurethe-10-most-effective-self-propelled-artillery-4180888/.

²⁴ Gastón Dubois, "F-35s cheaper than the Gripen?" Aviacionline, February 1, 2022, https://www.aviacionline.com/2022/01/f-35-cheaper-than-the-gripen/.

²⁵ Sebastien Roblin, "How One Cheap Submarine from Sweden 'Sank' the US Navy in 'Battle,'" National Interest, May 1, 2018, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/how-one-cheap-submarine-sweden-sank-the-us-navy-battle-25639.

²⁶ Kyle Mizokami, "These Diesel-Electric Submarines Got a Massive Upgrade After the Cold War," National Interest, January 27, 2022, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/reboot/these-diesel-electric-submarines-got-massive-upgrade-after-cold-war-200002.

^{27 &}quot;Sweden ups defense budget 40% due to regional tensions," *Defense News*, December 15, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2020/12/15/sweden-ups-defense-budget-40-due-to-regional-tensions/.

²⁸ Swedish Ministry of Defense, "The total defense 2021-2025," October 14, 2020, https://www.regeringen.se/4a965d/globalassets/regeringen/dokument/forsvarsdepartementet/forsvarsproposition-2021-2025/totalforsvaret-2021-2025-prop.-20202130.pdf.

²⁹ Johan Ahlander, "Sweden plans to up defense budget to 2% of GDP as Russia threat looms," Reuters, March 10, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/sweden-finland-further-strengthen-security-cooperation-2022-03-05/.

^{30 &}quot;Sweden's defence budget could reach 2% of GDP in 2028, military says," Reuters, April 11, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/swedens-defence-budget-could-reach-2-gdp-2028-military-says-2022-04-11/.

³¹ John R. Deni, "Sweden would strengthen NATO with fresh thinking and an able force," Atlantic Council, May 18, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/sweden-would-strengthen-nato-with-fresh-thinking-and-an-able-force/.

^{32 &}quot;Russo-Swedish Wars," Britannica, accessed July 1, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Russo-Swedish-Wars.

³³ Pekka K Hamalainen, "Revolution, Civil War, and Ethnic Relations: The Case of Finland." Journal of Baltic Studies 5, no. 2 (1974): 117–25. https://doi. org/10.1080/01629777400000131.

Moscow, experiences that have shaped its strategic culture³⁴ and national security ever since.³⁵ These historical experiences are likely to strengthen NATO's approach toward Russia, stiffening its already solid resolve to resist Moscow's influence and aggression.

Alliance Considerations

It is clear from their military capabilities that Sweden and Finland bring an array of key strengths to the NATO alliance. Their membership will also greatly complicate the job of Russian military planners tasked with developing offensive military scenarios anywhere in the Baltic region or the High North.³⁶

Despite these and other benefits of Finnish and Swedish membership, there are a variety of considerations NATO, its member states, Swedes, and Finns will need to weigh following accession. As any of NATO's recent aspirants-turned-allies can attest, joining a large, complex intergovernmental military organization is not exactly a walk in the park.³⁷ It is certainly true that Finland and Sweden are as close to NATO as any countries could be without being members.³⁸ For example, representatives of both countries participate in nearly every routine meeting of the North Atlantic Council (NAC) at NATO Headquarters in Brussels, with some exceptions, such as meetings that pertain to nuclear matters or when the agenda includes the subject of NATO aspirants. Nevertheless, their accession raises a host of potentially difficult questions that all parties will need to address. The following sub-sections address the variety of issues at play and offer suggestions for policymakers.

Defense Planning

As members of the Alliance, Finland and Sweden will participate in the quadrennial NATO Defence Planning Process (NDPP), which harmonizes defense planning among the allies by identifying types and quantity of forces necessary to undertake the Alliance's full spectrum of missions.³⁹ For many years, both Finland and Sweden have participated in the Planning and Review Process (PARP) under the auspices of NATO's Partnership for Peace (PfP) initiative. The PARP is an entirely consensual process for willing partners aimed at cultivating interoperability and identifying capabilities that might be made available for NATO training, exercises, and operations.⁴⁰ Under PARP, allies and partners together negotiate and set planning targets with a partner country, but the process is voluntary and not contentious.⁴¹

In contrast, the NDPP is far more directive in nature and top-down driven. It is also the *only* Alliance process in which allies make decisions based on "consensus minus one." After military capability target packages for each ally are developed by Allied Command Transformation, Allied Command Operations, and defense planners from the NATO International Staff and the NATO International Military Staff, a series of Multilateral Examinations occur. During these sessions, the allies review and agree on each target package⁴² on the basis of consensus minus one—the ally whose target package is the subject of the examination cannot veto what would otherwise be a unanimous decision by the rest of the allies.⁴³

As with the routine NAC meetings, both Finland and Sweden have sat through several Multilateral Examinations as observers. However, being the focus of the meeting will likely prove somewhat more challenging than merely

³⁴ Ann Marie Dailey, "Molotov Cocktails in winter: What 1939 Finland tells us about Ukraine today," Atlantic Council, March 2, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/molotov-cocktails-in-winter-what-1939-finland-tells-us-about-ukraine-today/.

Iskander Rehman, "Lessons from the Winter War: Frozen Grit and Finland's Fabian Defense," War on the Rocks, July 20, 2016, https://warontherocks.com/2016/07/lessons-from-the-winter-war-frozen-grit-and-finlands-fabian-defense/.

³⁶ Alberque, William, and Benjamin Schreer. "Finland, Sweden and NATO Membership." Survival 64, no. 3 (2022): 67–72. https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2022.2 078046.

³⁷ Thomas-Durrell Young, Anatomy of Post-Communist European Defense Institutions: The Mirage of Military Modernity, (New York: Bloomsbury Academic, 2018).

³⁸ Anna Wieslander, "Correction to: What Makes an Ally? Sweden and Finland as NATO's Closest Partners," Journal of Transatlantic Studies 20, no. 2 (2022): 297–97. https://doi.org/10.1057/s42738-022-00100-w.

³⁹ John R. Deni, "Security Threats, American Pressure, and the Role of Key Personnel: How NATO's Defence Planning Process is Alleviating the Burden-Sharing Dilemma," Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College, October 2020, https://publications.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/3737.pdf.

^{40 &}quot;Partnership tools," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, September 1, 2021, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_80925.htm.

^{41 &}quot;NATO Encyclopedia 2019," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, December 10, 2021, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/1/pdf/2019-nato-encyclopedia-eng.pdf.

⁴² Deni, "Security Threats, American Pressure, and the Role of Key Personnel: How NATO's Defence Planning Process is Alleviating the Burden-Sharing Dilemma," p 7.

⁴³ Admittedly, if an ally objects to its target package, it only needs to convince one other ally to break the consensus. For this reason, collusion sometimes occurs, but it is typically limited to target packages involving technologically advanced military hardware, given the expense.

observing others going through the process. Beyond the examinations, the NDPP is sometimes contentious and generally far more intrusive than the PARP.⁴⁴

Moreover, from a substantive perspective, both countries will likely perceive an increased demand for capabilities and military capacity from the Alliance. Especially in terms of contributions to crisis management or expeditionary operations beyond the territory of the Alliance, Finland may perceive significantly increased demands, at least relative to what it has offered in recent years through the PARP. Its priority has been and must remain territorial defense of its lengthy border with Russia, but given its capabilities, capacity, and resources, it will surely be called upon to do more. For instance, given that Finland's active duty force is similar in size to Denmark's, it is reasonable to assume that Finland might be asked to make available a mechanized battalion group, if not an entire mechanized infantry brigade, as was requested of Denmark in a recent iteration of the NDPP.⁴⁵ Similarly, since Sweden's active duty force is similar in size to Slovakia's, it is reasonable to assume that Sweden might be asked to provide forces equivalent to a full armored brigade combat team plus NATO-compatible air defense capabilities as Slovakia was in the latest iteration of the NDPP.46

Operational Planning

Finland and Sweden each have a long history of cooperating with NATO allies—Finland since the early 1990s,⁴⁷ and Sweden for far longer.⁴⁸ This cooperation has occurred both bilaterally and multilaterally, and has included operational planning, deconfliction, and other forms of cooperation. Additionally, and especially since Russia's first invasion of Ukraine in 2014, the two countries have coordinated closely with NATO on operations through or over their territory. In this way, they are far more advanced relative to other NATO aspirants of the last two decades.

However, there are several practical issues that both Sweden and Finland may wrestle with. For example, conducting day-to-day operations of the Alliance at its political headquarters in Brussels, its strategic commands in Mons and Norfolk, and across the rest of NATO's bureaucracy will place much greater demands on Finnish and Swedish personnel. In addition to assigning Finns and Swedes to these international billets across Alliance bureaucracy, both countries will need to ramp up their national representation in various committees and other coordination venues throughout the Alliance. To some degree, Finns and Swedes are observers in many of these venues already, but the responsibilities and rights that come with membership will require more personnel to ensure the equities of Stockholm and Helsinki are adequately represented.

Based on similarly sized allies today, Finland and Sweden may need to provide as many as 150–200 additional staff officers, international civil servants, and national representatives. Both countries may need to build up to their potential somewhat slowly in this regard, as it likely means cultivating and developing an array of senior military and civilian experts capable of performing the necessary duties.

When it comes to the elements that comprise NATO Command Structure and NATO Force Structure, it seems clear that Finland and Sweden are not very interested—at least not yet—in hosting NATO infrastructure. While this may seem a reasonable accommodation to political realities, there are perhaps two key stipulations. The first pertains to command and control arrangements. If the Alliance is to extend Article 5 security guarantees, it will necessarily need to craft or modify a regional plan—perhaps in addition to those already under development⁴⁹—that includes the defense of Finland (and Sweden) in the event of a conventional military attack, at a minimum.

Among other things, NATO's regional plans—like the Graduated Response Plans⁵⁰ they will replace—should ad-

⁴⁴ John R. Deni, "Monographs, Collaborative Studies, & IRPS," United States Army War College Press, October 9, 2020, https://press.armywarcollege.edu/monographs/919/.

^{45 &}quot;NATO Defence Planning Capability Review 2015/2016: Denmark," North Atlantic Council, June 10, 2016.

⁴⁶ Ministry of Finance of the Slovak Republic, "Defence Spending Review," July 2020, https://www.mosr.sk/data/files/4527_slovakia-defence-spending-review-final-report.pdf.

^{47 &}quot;NATO cooperation," Finnish Ministry of Defense, accessed July 1, 2022, https://www.defmin.fi/vastuualueet/kansainvalinen_puolustusyhteistyo/nato-yhteistyo.

⁴⁸ Susanne Berger, "The Great Paradox of Swedish Neutrality in the Cold War and Today." War on the Rocks, December 28, 2015, https://warontherocks.com/2015/12/the-great-paradox-of-swedish-neutrality-in-the-cold-war-and-today/.

⁴⁹ Tod D. Wolters, "Gen Wolters remarks at the Atlantic Council Competition and Deterrence in Europe event," Transcript of speech delivered on June 9, 2021, https://www.eucom.mil/document/41348/transcript-of-gen-wolters-at-atlantic-council-on-june-9-2021.

⁵⁰ North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Allied Joint Doctrine for the Planning of Operations," May 2019, https://www.coemed.org/files/stanags/01_AJP/AJP-5_EDA_V2_E_2526.pdf.

dress the integration of host nation defense forces with NATO Response Force (NRF) elements, the new force model that may eventually replace it, as well as reinforcements from across the Alliance.^{51,52} To facilitate integration of various forces and units, Finland might consider creating and hosting a multinational division headquarters to be designated as Multinational Division High North (MND-HN).53 This command and control entity should primarily focus on the land domain, with appropriate air domain, electronic warfare, and special operations capabilities included, given the likely character of a Russian attack. Even though Finland currently lacks a peacetime division headquarters structure, it would make sense for Finland to build and lead such an entity given the size of its active and reserve land force, the scale of the defense challenge, and the unfamiliarity of most other allies with cold weather operations. For its part, Sweden might consider doing the same in the air domain, offering to establish a Combined Air Operations Centre for the High North (CAOC-HN) in addition to similar entities in Germany and Spain. This new CAOC-HN would have responsibility for planning, directing, and supporting air operations of allocated assets in both peacetime and crisis across the Baltic region, Scandinavia, and the High North.

However, to avoid the fatal flaws of NATO's extant multinational headquarters and force structures—in which their multinational nature has inhibited both operational employment⁵⁴ and operational effectiveness—several caveats are necessary.⁵⁵ First, it is vital that any MND-HN or CAOC-HN be at least 85 percent manned by host nation personnel and therefore essentially dual-hatted as national assets capable of fulfilling Alliance requirements. Second, host nation personnel should take up the primary or deputy role in all headquarters staff sections. Finally, all non-host nation contributions to the crisis-time MND-HN and CAOC-HN structures—and for the purposes of routinely exercising during peacetime—must be at least brigade-sized or group/wing-

size, given evidence regarding Alliance difficulties pushing interoperability to lower levels.⁵⁶ The first two caveats would help ensure MND-HN or CAOC-HN can function if a contributing ally decides to prohibit its headquarters staff from participating in a particular operation and should enable them to appear as something other than strictly NATO infrastructure. The third caveat would help ensure that subordinate units are combat effective, in contrast to somewhat ineffective existing Frankenstein-like agglomerations of squads, squadrons, companies, and/or battalions from various allies. Initially, these objectives may prove a stretch for Finnish and Swedish manpower and leadership.

The second stipulation for the question of NATO infrastructure centers on the ability of both countries—but especially Finland, given its lengthy land border with Russia—to receive, stage, and integrate Alliance reinforcements in the event of a catastrophic attack. Both countries have signed memorandums of understanding regarding Host Nation Support with NATO, which allows for logistical support to allied forces located on or in transit through Finnish or Swedish territory during exercises or in a crisis. However, receiving large contingents of allied forces could exceed the capacity of existing Finnish and Swedish basing, transportation, and other logistical support, making it more difficult, if not impossible, to flow military forces into a conflict unfolding in the territory of either country. Recent efforts by NATO allies and partners to send military material to Ukraine have shown the importance of sufficient logistical capacity across the continent.⁵⁷ Both Finland and Sweden, as well as the Alliance, should therefore consider three important mitigating steps.

First, both countries, but especially Finland, should consider establishing warm- or cold-basing facilities into which reinforcements would flow in the event of a crisis.⁵⁸ For example, in the early 2000s, the United States established what

^{51 &}quot;NATO Response Force," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, July 11, 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics_49755.htm.

⁵² The new force model entails pre-positioning of more equipment, increasing air defense capacity and capability, earmarking specific forces to defend specific allies, and maintaining forces at higher levels of readiness.

⁵³ Ultimately, given the scale of Finland's shared border with Russia and the array of forces likely necessary to defend it, Finland ought to consider expanding any MND-HN into a multinational corps headquarters.

⁵⁴ John R. Deni, "Disband the NATO Response Force," October 14, 2020, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/content-series/nato20-2020/disband-the-nato-response-force/.

⁵⁵ John R. Deni, "Is NATO's Enhanced Forward Presence Fit for Purpose?" Foreign Policy Research Institute, January 16, 2019, https://www.fpri.org/article/2019/01/is-natos-enhanced-forward-presence-fit-for-purpose/.

⁵⁶ Christopher G. Pernin et al., "Targeted Interoperability: A new imperative for multinational operations," RAND Corporation, 2019, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR2000/RR2075/RAND_RR2075.pdf.

⁵⁷ Rob Mudge, "Western arms supplies for Ukraine: How are they getting there?" Deutsche Welle, March 1, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/western-arms-supplies-for-ukraine-how-are-they-getting-there/a-60959864.

⁵⁸ United States Army Europe, "Army in Europe Regulation 420-100," June 15, 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Jun/15/2002315681/-1/-1/0/AER420-100.PDF.

it called a forward operating site at Mihail Kogalniceanu Airbase in Romania. This facility is relatively austere, but thanks to a skeleton permanent staff postured for turn-key operations, it has maintained the capacity to host a few thousand troops in short order as part of a "warm-basing" construct. ⁵⁹ In contrast, a "cold-basing" construct features similarly austere facilities but no permanent staff—additional time is therefore necessary to re-establish warm-basing or full operations. Ideally, warm- or cold-basing sites would be built near existing training areas and would be well connected to air, sea, and rail transportation nodes.

Second, both countries, but especially Sweden, should consider establishing prepositioned equipment sites. The US military maintains several prepositioned equipment sites in Europe, including in Belgium, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Spain, and the United Kingdom,60 and during its Madrid summit NATO allies decided to preposition ammunition and equipment in Eastern Europe. 61 Having equipment—weapons, vehicles, ammunition, medical supplies, and so forth—available in the event of a conflict would make reinforcing Finland and Sweden much easier. This equipment should be kept up to date as military forces are modernized and the allies should regularly exercise drawing from and making use of these prepositioned stocks. Where conditions allow, hardened facilities built to withstand attack from Russian cruise and ballistic missiles should be built in Finland and Sweden to house this equipment. Finland and Sweden might benefit in this regard from tapping into NATO's common budget for infrastructure, known as the NATO Security Investment Program (NSIP).

Third, the Alliance will likely need to conduct more in-depth analyses of logistical infrastructure necessary for large-scale reinforcement of or through Finland and Sweden. The relatively new Alliance logistics command—the NATO Joint Support and Enabling Command (JSEC)—could play a critical role here. ⁶² Key issues to be examined include the extent of roll-on, roll-off port facilities capable of handling heavy forces; the weight capacity of key bridges and overpasses; and the condition, quality, capacity, and multi-modal interconnectedness of railways and roadways. The Alliance has gleaned some of this information already, when it has prepared for past exercises in Sweden or Finland, and it has had to think through many of the same issues in the Baltic states, but far more extensive data collection and analysis by logisticians will be necessary. ⁶³

Readiness

Like many countries already in NATO, Finland⁶⁴ and Sweden⁶⁵ have struggled in recent decades to build and maintain military readiness, in large measure because threats were perceived as far from home⁶⁶ and certainly not existential.⁶⁷ In some cases, especially when Swedish and Finnish military forces supported NATO operations in Afghanistan or elsewhere, military readiness was consumed as soon as it was built.⁶⁸ This meant that even as they deployed highly capable, professional forces on expeditionary operations, both countries were limited in their ability to respond to unforeseen conflicts.

More recently, at least since the first Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2014, both Finland and Sweden have taken steps to increase readiness. Yet these efforts have met

^{59 &}quot;MK" Airbase, as it is known, likely will soon become host to a rotationally deployed US Armored Brigade Combat Team (ABCT).

⁶⁰ Department of Defense of the United States, "Defense Primer: Department of Defense Pre-Positioned Materiel," November 26, 2021, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11699.

Justyna Gotkowska and Jacek Tarociński, "NATO after Madrid: How much deterrence and defence on the eastern flank?" Center for Eastern Studies, July 5, 2022, https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2022-07-05/nato-after-madrid-how-much-deterrence-and-defence-eastern.

^{62 &}quot;Joint Support and Enabling Command," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, accessed July 1, 2022, https://jsec.nato.int/.

⁶³ Kathleen McInnis and Connor McPartland, "Falling in: The deterrent value of Host Nation Support in the Baltic Sea Region," Atlantic Council, May 12, 2021, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/falling-in-deterrent-value-of-host-nation-support-baltic/.

^{64 &}quot;Sweden embarks on its largest military build-up for decades," The Economist, October 19, 2020, https://www.economist.com/europe/2020/10/19/sweden-embarks-on-its-largest-military-build-up-for-decades.

^{65 &}quot;Military experts doubt Sweden's ability to defend itself," Space Daily, February 14, 2013, https://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Military_experts_doubt_Swedens_ability_to_defend_itself_999.html.

⁶⁶ Gordon F. Sander, "Is Sweden's military too small even for its peacenik ways," The Christian Science Monitor, July 2, 2015, https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2015/0702/ls-Sweden-s-military-too-small-even-for-its-peacenik-ways.

^{67 &}quot;Securing Finland: The Finnish Defence Forces are again focused on high readiness," Finnish Institute of International Affairs, May 18, 2017, https://www.fiia.fi/en/publication/securing-finland.

^{68 &}quot;It's real now! How the Swedish ISAF participation has affected the Swedish Armed Forces," Swedish Defence Research Agency, June 15, 2016, https://www.foi. se/download/18.3b9d745f1683075a7f61f9/1547481230880/Det-ar-pa-riktigt-nu_bilaga-1-till_FOI-2015-1631.pdf.



Reservists of the Karelia Brigade shoot with live rounds during the Etela-Karjala 22 (South Karelia 22) local defence exercise in Taipalsaari, Finland March 9, 2022. Picture taken March 9, 2022. Photo by Lehtikuva/Lauri Heino via Reuters.

with mixed success. For example, "quick reaction" forces in Finland—the most prepared military forces—are minimal and generally limited to company-size formations comprised of twelve-month conscripts. Swedish military readiness is limited by shortcomings in their ability to retain trained troops with competitive pay and benefits, as well as the difficulty of rebuilding societal resilience and readiness, which was essentially eradicated after the Cold War and only reinstated in 2015. Additionally, although both are part of the NATO Response Force (NRF), they participate in supplementary, follow-on roles, not at the tip of the spear.

Moreover, although both countries have used exercises and extant operations, as in Afghanistan, to build interoperability with NATO forces, it is unclear how interoperable their reserve or territorial defense forces are with NATO. In the event of a serious, large-scale crisis, territorial defense or reserve forces of each country—especially among ground forces in Finland—would need to work very closely with NATO reinforcements. A lack of interoperability and familiarity with NATO procedures and practices could seriously undermine the coherency of any defense effort.

One way of addressing interoperability specifically and readiness more broadly is to dramatically scale up the number and scope of multinational exercises. Much is made of both countries' "total defense" concepts and their resilience—and both Sweden and Finland can play important roles in propagating these concepts throughout NATO through exercises and other training events.⁷² Yet in Finland's case, at

⁶⁹ Although both Finland and Sweden allocate units to the NATO Response Force and the UK-led Joint Expeditionary Force (JEF), those allocated forces are not at the tip of the spear or among those prepared to deploy within hours or days—instead, these contributions are part of follow-on forces.

⁷⁰ Adam Chandler, "Why Sweden Brought Back the Draft," The Atlantic, March 3, 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/03/sweden-conscription/518571/.

⁷¹ Carl-Johan Karlsson, "The Swedish Military Can't Retain Enough Troops. Here's Why," Task & Purpose, April 4, 2018, https://taskandpurpose.com/news/sweden-military-retention/.

⁷² Richard Milne, "War with Russia? Finland has a plan for that," The Financial Times, March 28, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/c5e376f9-7351-40d3-b058-1873b2eff924.

least, military exercises involving anything larger than company-sized formations are uncommon. Routine Swedish military exercises are only somewhat larger, at battalion level. Larger exercises on a more routine basis will be necessary to ensure adequate readiness across active-duty, reserve, and multinational forces.

Additionally, the rest of NATO will need to give greater attention to cold weather operations in terms of exercises and training. Conducting operations in the High North will place unique demands on equipment, personnel, tactics, and readiness. Certainly, in contemplating the defense of northern Norway—a founding member of NATO—the Alliance has long had to consider and exercise under these challenging environmental conditions.⁷³ However, with a much longer High North flank to defend than ever before, NATO will likely need to devote more of its readiness efforts toward addressing the unique requirements of cold weather operations.

Conclusion

The Alliance is likely to expand soon through the addition of Finland and Sweden. These two countries will bring advanced, capable military forces into the Alliance. Additionally, both will provide useful whole-of-society de-

fense concepts, particularly given ongoing Russian hybrid attacks across the Alliance. Given their centuries-long experience in parrying Moscow, Finland and Sweden will also likely bring clear-eyed approaches to defense and deterrence. While some "southern tier" allies may chafe at the emphasis these new members will place on the threat posed by Russia, all members of the Alliance are likely to benefit over the medium- to long-term with Finland and Sweden at the table as full members.

Nonetheless, there are an array of issues that Finland, Sweden, current members of NATO, and the Alliance organization itself will need to wrestle with in the weeks and months after Helsinki and Stockholm come on board. Defense planning and capability development, operational planning for crises and contingencies, and readiness improvements are the most obvious areas in which hard work remains ahead.

Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank several anonymous interviewees, including from the NATO International Staff and from the governments of Denmark, Estonia, Finland, Latvia, Lithuania, Norway, Sweden, and the United States.

⁷³ David Auerswald, "All security is local: Artic defense policies and domain awareness," Atlantic Council, March 30, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/all-security-is-local-arctic-defense-policies-and-domain-awareness/.



About The Author

Dr. John R. Deni is a nonresident senior fellow with the Scowcroft Center's Transatlantic Security Initiative. He is also a research professor of Joint, Interagency, Intergovernmental, and Multinational (JIIM) Security Studies at the Strategic Studies Institute, the research arm of the US Army War College, and an adjunct professorial lecturer at the American University's School of International Service.

Previously, he worked for eight years as a political advisor for senior US military commanders in Europe. Prior to that, he spent two years as a strategic planner specializing in the military-to-military relationships between the United States and its European allies. While working for the US military in Europe, he was also an adjunct lecturer at Heidelberg University's Institute for Political Science where he taught graduate and undergraduate courses on US foreign and security policy, NATO, European security, and alliance theory and practice.

Before working in Germany, Dr. Deni spent seven years in Washington, DC as a consultant specializing in national security issues for the US Departments of Defense, Energy, and State. Dr. Deni completed his undergraduate degree in history and international relations at the College of William & Mary. He holds an MA in US foreign policy from the American University in Washington, DC, and a PhD in international affairs from George Washington University. He is the author or editor of several books, peer-reviewed monographs and journal articles, book chapters, essays, and op-eds all of which can be found at www.john-rdeni.com.

The views expressed are his own.



Board of Directors

CHAIRMAN

*John F.W. Rogers

EXECUTIVE CHAIRMAN EMERITUS

*James L. Jones

PRESIDENT AND CEO

*Frederick Kempe

EXECUTIVE VICE CHAIRS

*Adrienne Arsht *Stephen J. Hadley

VICE CHAIRS

*Robert J. Abernethy *C. Boyden Gray *Alexander V. Mirtchev

TREASURER

*George Lund

DIRECTORS

Stéphane Abrial **Todd Achilles** Timothy D. Adams *Michael Andersson David D. Aufhauser Barbara Barrett Colleen Bell Stephen Biegun *Linden P. Blue Adam Boehler John Bonsell Philip M. Breedlove Myron Brilliant *Esther Brimmer

*Richard R. Burt

Teresa Carlson

Ahmed Charai

Melanie Chen

Michael Chertoff

Wesley K. Clark

*George Chopivsky

James E. Cartwright

John E. Chapoton

*Helima Croft *Ankit N. Desai Dario Deste *Paula J. Dobriansky Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. Richard Edelman Thomas J. Egan, Jr. Stuart E. Eizenstat Mark T. Esper *Michael Fisch *Alan H. Fleischmann Jendayi E. Frazer Meg Gentle Thomas H. Glocer John B. Goodman *Sherri W. Goodman Jarosław Grzesiak Murathan Günal Frank Haun Michael V. Hayden Tim Holt *Karl V. Hopkins Ian Ihnatowycz Mark Isakowitz Wolfgang F. Ischinger Deborah Lee James Joia M. Johnson *Maria Pica Karp Andre Kelleners

Brian L. Kelly Henry A. Kissinger John E. Klein *C. Jeffrey Knittel Franklin D. Kramer Laura Lane Yann Le Pallec Jan M. Lodal Douglas Lute Jane Holl Lute William J. Lynn Mark Machin

Mian M. Mansha Marco Margheri Michael Margolis Chris Marlin William Marron Christian Marrone Gerardo Mato Timothy McBride Erin McGrain John M. McHugh Eric D.K. Melby *Judith A. Miller Dariusz Mioduski *Michael J. Morell *Richard Morningstar Georgette Mosbacher Majida Mourad Dambisa F. Moyo Virginia A. Mulberger Mary Claire Murphy Edward J. Newberry Franco Nuschese Joseph S. Nye Ahmet M. Ören Sally A. Painter Ana I. Palacio *Kostas Pantazopoulos Alan Pellegrini David H. Petraeus Lisa Pollina Daniel B. Poneman *Dina H. Powell McCormick Michael Punke Ashraf Qazi Thomas J. Ridge Gary Rieschel

Ivan A. Schlager Rajiv Shah Gregg Sherrill Ali Jehangir Siddiqui Kris Singh Walter Slocombe **Christopher Smith** Clifford M. Sobel James G. Stavridis Michael S. Steele Richard J.A. Steele Mary Streett Gil Tenzer *Frances M. Townsend Clyde C. Tuggle Melanne Verveer Charles F. Wald Michael F. Walsh Ronald Weiser Maciej Witucki Neal S. Wolin *Jenny Wood Guang Yang Mary C. Yates Dov S. Zakheim

HONORARY DIRECTORS

James A. Baker, III Ashton B. Carter Robert M. Gates James N. Mattis Michael G. Mullen Leon E. Panetta William J. Perry Condoleezza Rice Horst Teltschik William H. Webster

*Executive Committee Members List as of July 13, 2022

This publication was produced in partnership with Finland's Ministry of Defense under the auspices of a project focused on Nordic security.

Lawrence Di Rita

Michael J. Rogers

Harry Sachinis

Charles O. Rossotti

C. Michael Scaparrotti



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges.

© 2021 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to:

Atlantic Council

1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005

(202) 463-7226, www.AtlanticCouncil.org